	



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 24 March 2009 starting at 6.30pm

Present:

Councillor E M H Ranson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Director of Community Services, Financial Services Manager, Forward Planning and Regeneration Manager, Legal Services Manager and Solicitor.

935
APOLOGIES

An apology for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillor S Hirst.

936
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 27 January 2009 and 10 February 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

937
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following declarations of interest were made in respect of the agenda items indicated:

Councillors R Croasdale and J Rogerson – Longridge and Parish Grants

Councillor N Walsh, Mellor Parish Council –Mellor Parish Council Reduction in number of Councillors

Councillor R Thompson, Wiswell Parish Council – Division of Parish

Councillor E M H Ranson - Roefield

938
RIBBLE VALLEY STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP OPERATING BUDGET 2009/2010


The Forward Planning and Regeneration Manager sought Committee’s agreement to the provision of a general operating budget for the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership.

He referred to minute 778 of Committee dated 27 January 2009 where Committee had agreed, inter alia, that the existing arrangements where expenditure was wholly delegated to the Director of Development Services was to be revised with a process that required all expenditure to be authorised by the Policy and Finance Committee.  

He went on to point out that whilst the vast proportion of expenditure supported projects across the borough, the current budget also provided for day to day expenditure required to support the delivery of the partnerships work.  This included such items as car mileage, parking and transport costs, room hire, refreshments, miscellaneous expenses as well as expenditure on equipment, stationery and printing. It was therefore proposed to put in place an element of the budget to specifically allow these types of necessary day to day expenditure to be managed without the need to refer each item to Committee for their approval.  

RESOLVED:
That Members agree the proposed operational budget of £10,000 and delegate to the Forward Planning and Regeneration Manager the authority to agree expenditure from this budget up to a maximum on any single item of £1,000.  

939
VOLUNTARY GRANT APPLICATIONS

Committee received a report on the allocation of voluntary sector grants as proposed by a sub-group of this Committee in accordance with the scheme approved in November 2006.  Committee were informed that in November 2008 all applicants from 2007 and any other voluntary group who had indicated an interest in a voluntary grant were sent an application to be returned by the 31 December 2008.  

On 24 February 2009 the sub-Committee consisting Councillors E M H Ranson, R Sherras, S Hore and A Knox had met to consider the applications received.  There were 14 applications received totalling £125,145.  The funds available for grants amounted to £90,210.  After careful consideration the sub-group had made a number of recommendations in relation to the allocation of grants and these were included within the report.  

Members then asked a number of detailed questions in relation to the allocation of grants particularly in so far as items referred to the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership and specifically the funding of the Citizens Advice Bureau.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
Committee approve the allocation of grants as proposed by the Voluntary Grant Sub-Committee as now set out in the report; and

2.
set aside the balance of £3,610 to fund ad hoc applications.

940
RIBBLE VALLEY LOCALITY PLAN 2009

The Chief Executive referred to the report prepared by the Corporate Policy Officer and commented that locality plans summarised the activities of the different tiers of local government working together in a defined area.  The Ribble Valley Locality Plan identified the main activities being delivered within the borough during 2009/2010 grouped into six pre-arranged areas which were:

Health and Well being

Access to Services (including issues addressing rural deprivation and isolation)

Children and Young People

Asset Management 

Waste Management

Clitheroe Castle

Further to the initial approval to the concept to introduce a locality plan, officers from both the Borough Council and the County Council had been working together to develop the plan.  Drafts had been produced and reported to Lancashire Locals and to Parish Councils Liaison Committee for their comments.  This work had culminated in the production of a draft plan which was included within the report.  That plan was now being subjected to professional type setting and design to produce an eye catching poster for the summary public facing document prior to its publication.  It had been agreed that the final plan was subject to approval by Policy and Finance Committee, Lancashire Locals and the Lancashire County Council's Cabinet.  The locality plan would be monitored by each respective authority on an ongoing basis and would be reviewed jointly after six months.  

Members then asked a number of questions in relation to the items relating to access to services and waste management.  The Director of Community Services gave his comments on the current situation on waste management.  

RESOLVED:
That the draft Local Plan be approved subject to amendments to be made in relation to access to services and waste management.

941
MEMBERS ALLOWANCES

Committee considered the report of Director of Resources on the Council's scheme of Members allowances for 2009/2010.  He reminded Committee that the Council had established an independent panel in March 2007 to review the scheme of Members allowances.  Following consideration of the independent panels report in July 2007, the Council had agreed the scheme of Members allowances which was included within the report.  

The Council was required to agree and publicise its Members allowance scheme each year and have an independent review at least every four years.  The next scheduled review was for 2011 to coincide with the newly elected council.

The independent panel recommended that once agreed, the Council Members allowance scheme be upgraded each October by the increase in the national minimum wage.  Details of the current allowances were as follows:

Basic allowance £2,685

Special responsibility allowance, Leader of the Council £13,425

Deputy Leader of the Council £8,055

Leader of the Opposition £8,055

Committee Chairman £5,370

Planning and Development Committee Chairman £6,712.50

Committee Vice Chairman £2,685

Co-opt allowances 

Chairman of Standards Committee £895

Independent Members of Standards Committee £298

Dependant Carers Allowance £5.73 per hour

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree allowances for 2009/10 be frozen at the current rates.

942
LONGRIDGE AND PARISH GRANTS UPDATE REPORT

(Councillors R Croasdale and J Rogerson declared an interest in the this item and took no part in the discussion).

Committee considered an update report on a project plan for one of the remaining Longridge grant capital schemes, Longridge Town Football Club and to consider extensions to two other projects in the programme deadlines.  Members were reminded of the history of Longridge Town Football Club and the Longridge Station buildings projects.  Both schemes had experienced a number of funding problems and Committee had agreed to extend the deadline to 31 March 2009 and subsequently to 31 March 2010.  It was also agreed that a full review of the football club’s project be undertaken in March 2009 and September 2009 to determine the likelihood of completion by the revised deadline to enable Committee to review the funding commitment.

Members also agreed to an extension to the programme timetable for Slaidburn War Memorial and Gisburn Festival Hall to enable claims to be made no later than March 2009.  

He gave his comments on the project review of the Longridge Town Football Club scheme which continued to await the decision of the Football Foundation on its recent bid for funding.  A decision was expected around July 2009.  This bid, if successful, could provide up to 80% of the funding for this scheme and the £10,000 grant allocated by Ribble Valley Borough Council to this project would provide part of the match funding to help secure the bid to the Football Foundation.  

A further progress update on this project was due to be provided to Members in September 2009, however the football club would continue to keep the Council up to date with any developments prior to this date. 

Additional time had also been requested by Slaidburn and Easington Parish Council with regard to the Slaidburn War Memorial refurbishment.  This project had also experienced many difficulties in obtaining adequate insurance for removing the soldier in order that he be restored alongside the rest of the memorial.  The Parish Council had now identified an organisation that could safely remove the soldier, however, they now required more time in which to implement the works and to access the match funding required.  

An extension had also been requested by Longridge Town Council in relation to Longridge Station Buildings restoration project.  Since planning permission had been granted for the project in May 2006, the project had now reached the stage where tenders had been sent out and returned and was hoped to select a preferred contractor by the end of March 2009.  However, work on the main building would not commence until June/July as a gas main had first to be diverted and the national grid had unfortunately indicated a long lead in time for this work.  The main building contract was expected to be 13 weeks.  

Committee were reminded that the Borough Council had approved a total grant of £89,900 towards the restoration of the Station Buildings which along with the Heritage Lottery Fund was one of the largest investments in the scheme.  If this sum of money was to be withdrawn by the Council, the project manager had indicated it was unlikely that the project would be able to proceed.

In both cases, (Slaidburn and Longridge) it was considered appropriate to allow an extension in the circumstances.  

Finally, Committee also considered a request from Longridge Town Council for an upfront payment of 50% of the fund allocated to them.  It was anticipated that this payment would be made to Longridge Town Council on the appointment of the preferred contractor.  

Members then discussed the progress and delays being experienced by these three projects and considered carefully the reasons behind those delays.  They also gave due consideration to the request of Longridge Town Council and to the advice of the Director of Resources.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the information provided;

2.
confirm that the Longridge Station Buildings project and Slaidburn and Easington War Memorial be granted an extension to the programme time frame to enable claims to be made no later than 31 December 2009; and

3.
refuse the request made by Longridge Town Council for an upfront payment of 50% of the grant funding originally allocated to the project.

943
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY

The Director of Resources reminded Committee that the Council was required to annually review and approve a treasury management strategy.  The strategy covered the operation of the treasury function and is likely activities for the forthcoming year including a number of prudential indicators.  The strategy covered the following areas.

· The current treasury position.

· A review of the prospects for interest rates.

· The Council's borrowing and debt strategy.

· The Council's investment strategy.

· Capital programme financing strategy.

· Limits on treasury management activities and prudential indicators.

· Current debt portfolio position.

· Annual investment strategy.

· Extraordinary treasury issues.

The Director of Resources commented on the figures contained in the report and in particular to the volatile nature of financial markets over the recent months, particularly in relation to interest rates and investments.  

*** RESOLVED:
That it be a recommendation to Council that the treasury management strategy 
   ***

be adopted.                                               

944
IMPLEMENTING THE NEW LAND CHARGES REGULATIONS – FEES AND CHARGES

The Legal Services Manager sought Committee’s approval for a scale of charges for use when supplying information as required by the Local Authorities (Charges for Property Searches) Regulations 2008.  These regulations had come into force on 23 December 2008.  The purpose of the regulations was to ensure that local authorities provided access to all the information required to complete a property search (currently through the use of the LLC1 and CON29 form known as a full search) at the same rate of charge to individuals, private search companies etc.  The Council has to set a charge for each component of a full search.  Local authorities were permitted to charge a reasonable fee for providing this information, that fee to be based on the cost of maintaining and accessing the information.  She further reported that the Council's Senior Accountant had carried out calculations to form the basis of charging for answering each question.  The staff involved in answering the questions kept time records for a period to establish the amount of time spent by each department on answering each question.  These details were then used to calculate the total cost of answering each question taking into account the factors set out in the guidance, although it had been difficult to decide how to calculate the number of units due to the current reduction in the number of searches. Members then discussed this matter in some detail.

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree to implement the charges as set out in the report subject to the approval of the Section 151 Officer (Director of Resources).

945
DRAFT CYCLE OF COMMITTEE MEETINGS

Committee considered a draft cycle of Committee meetings for 2009/2010.  The main changes to this year’s timetable were:

· all Planning and Development Committees were to be held on Thursdays;

· Overview and Scrutiny Committees would be held on Tuesdays;

· Licensing Committees would be held on Tuesdays;

· Committees would be held during the spring bank holiday week in order to avoid the week of the European/County Council elections.

Members raised a number of queries including the date of the August bank holiday and the earlier date of Overview and Scrutiny Committee in the fourth cycle of meetings.

RESOLVED:
That the timetable be agreed subject to the changes now referred to by Committee.

946
REFERENCES FROM COMMITTEE – HEALTH AND HOUSING

The Financial Services Manager reported on a request from Health and Housing Committee to transfer £70,000 from its equity release budget to the disabled facilities grant budget.

RESOLVED:
That this transfer, as listed above, be agreed.

947
MELLOR PARISH COUNCIL – REDUCTION IN NUMBER OF COUNCILLORS 

(Councillor Walsh declared an interest in this item of business, left the meeting and took no part in the discussion).

Committee considered a detailed report from the Council's Solicitor on a request made by Mellor Parish Council for a reduction in the number of its Parish Councillors from ten to nine.  She reported that whilst the process had previously been quite straightforward, new legislation.  The Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007) had made this process much more complex.  

Details of the process were given including the need for a five year forecast of electors as part of a wider community governance review (CGR).  The CGR entailed consulting with all Parish electors and Lancashire County Council.  Inevitably costs were involved and at this stage these were unknown.

Members expressed their concern at the length of time and expense which this new process would entail. 

RESOLVED:
That Mellor Parish Council be informed that Ribble Valley Borough Council does not agree to the reduction of Councillors from ten to nine and reminds the Parish that if it wishes to pursue this matter, they be advised to submit a petition of 250 electors requiring the Council to carry out a community governance review.

948
WISWELL PARISH COUNCIL – DIVISION OF PARISH 

(Councillor Thompson declared an interest in this item, left the meeting and took no part in the discussion).

Committee considered a report from the Council's Solicitor on a long standing request from Wiswell Parish Council to divide Wiswell Parish into two separate parishes and to thereby create a new Parish Council for Barrow.  

The Clerk to Wiswell Parish Council had requested that the Parish should be divided into two Parish Councils, a smaller Wiswell Parish Council and a new Barrow Parish Council.  The Wiswell Parish Council had made their original request some time ago.  A chronology of the history of this matter was set out within the report.  Due to changes in legal personnel, historic resource issues within the legal department and most recently key changes in the relevant legislation, this matter had taken a considerable time to address.  In particular, the Council's former Director of Legal Services had carried out a consultation on this issue in 2004.  The most favoured option at that stage was to establish separate Parish Councils for both Wiswell and Barrow.  Draft recommendations had been prepared but these had not been implemented.  Given the time delay and onset of new legislation, a new consultation would now be required.  She reminded Members that the Council must now comply with the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 and statutory guidance produced under it.  She detailed the procedure under that new legislation which entailed the undertaking of a community governance review.  Wiswell Parish Council had not sent a community governance petition in the current case, however, it was felt that it would be unreasonable, given the history to this matter and the Council's previous undertaking, to refuse to assist Wiswell Parish Council in taking this matter forward.  

Members then discussed this request in some detail.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
receive this report; and

2.
agree to planning and legal officers commencing work on undertaking a five year forecast and a community governance review in order to consider whether to divide the Parish of Wiswell.

949
COMPREHENSIVE AREA ASSESSMENT FRAMEWORK

Committee received a progress report on the new comprehensive area assessment framework which would come into operation in April 2009.  The report gave details of how that framework would operate and dealt with the following issues:

· the three key area assessment question;

· underpinning themes;

· organisational assessment of Councils;

· scoring of the organisational assessment;

· taking account of different types of local government;

· types of evidence;

· use of evidence;

· targeted and triggered inspection.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

950
CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2009/2010

Committee were provided with an update report on the Capital Programme 2009/2010.  Particular reference was made to the Roefield extension and changing rooms.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

951
LANCASHIRE CLIMATE CHANGE STRATEGY

Committee received a report on the Lancashire Climate Change Strategy.  The final strategy document was awaiting formal publication and had a formal launch date for the 16 April 2009.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

952
REVENUES AND BENEFITS GENERAL REPORT

The Director of Resources reported on the following:

a)
National Non-Domestic rates (NNDR).

b)
Council Tax.

c)
Sundry Debtors.

d)
Housing Benefit – performance.

e)
Housing Benefits and right time indicators 2008/2009.

f)
Housing Benefits – Fraud.

g)
Local Performance Indicators.

h)
Proactive take up campaign results.

i)
Housing Benefits – overpayment.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

953
BUDGET WORKING GROUP MINUTES

The minutes of the Budget Working Groups held on 17 December 2008, 22 January and 29 January  2009 were submitted to Committee for information.  

954
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the following matters being exempt information under Category 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

955
NATIONAL NON DOMESTIC RATES/COUNCIL TAX WRITE-OFFS

The Director of Resources sought Committee’s approval to write off certain national Non Domestic Rates (NNDR) and Council Tax debts where the whereabouts of the debtor was unknown or where they were in respect of bankrupt persons. 

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the writing off of £32,825.04 of NNDR debts and £13,567.75 of Council Tax debt where the debtors whereabouts were unknown or where they were in respect of bankrupt persons.

956
SUNDRY DEBTOR WRITE OFFS

The Director of Resources sought Committee’s approval to write off a sundry debtor invoice where the debtor was deceased.  

RESOLVED:
that Committee approve the write off of one sundry debtor invoice totalling £2,287.62 where the debtor had died.

957
ROEFIELD LEISURE CENTRE AND FOOTBALL CHANGING ROOMS

(Councillor E M H Ranson declared an interest in the next item of business, left the meeting and took no part in the discussion)

The Chief Executive sought Committee’s approval of a list of local contractors to be requested to submit tenders for the improvements at Roefield Leisure Centre and the provision of new football changing rooms at Roefield.  He added that in addition to the list of eight contractors contained within the report, there were a further three contractors who it was felt should be added to this list.

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree to request tenders for the improvement works and provision of football changing rooms from the local contractors detailed in paragraph 2.4 of this report, as now amended.  

The meeting closed at 8.20pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).
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